MIGRANT WORKERS TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Notes of the meeting held on 22 February 2008 at 10:00

Attendance List:
Councillors James Bainbridge (Chair), Michael Boaden, Abdul Harid, Olwyn Luckley and Heather Bradley – Carlisle City Council

Andrea Staltmeier – IDeA

Cllr Glen Sanderson – Castle Morpeth Borough Council

Andrea Kirkpatrick – Advantage Lettings

Neil Hodgkinson – Editor, News & Star and Cumberland News

Julie Dodd – Cumbria Constabulary

PC Mark Robson – Cumbria Constabulary

Martin Hughes – Pirelli

Martin Reader – Cavaghan and Gray

Mary Kennedy – Cavaghan and Gray

Brent Kennedy – Carlisle Against Racism

Saj Ghafoor – Asian Womens Group (Carlisle)

Dave Taylor – Carlisle City Council

Sheila Davison – Carlisle City Council

Apologies:
Larysa Samuels

Cllr Bainbridge welcomed everyone to the meeting and briefly outlined the format for the meeting.  Cllr Bainbridge then invited Andrea Kirkpatrick to introduce herself and give a brief background to her role with Advantage Lettings.

Andrea Kirkpatrick explained that she runs a small independent business.  Many migrant workers get work through recruitment agencies and the larger letting agencies do not recognise this as sufficient employment.  Advantage Lettings treat people on merit and will look at the employment history overall when looking at a letting application.  Andrea Kirkpatrick felt that the language problems were becoming easier.  She advised that not all migrant workers have been living in Carlisle with friends or relatives prior to seeking accommodation with the letting agency.  Some friends/relatives contact Advantage Lettings on behalf of someone about to come to Carlisle.  

With regard to credit references she uses a company able to check credit references in other countries around the world.  All tenancy agreements are for an initial six month period then by agreement thereafter.  Andrea Kirkpatrick advised that the Advantage Lettings website is getting 33% of ‘hits’ from Eastern Europe.  Andrea Kirkpatrick works from home but advertises in the Cumberland News.  Most of the properties on the books are within Carlisle although she does have some in other areas, eg Whitehaven, Workington.

Cllr Luckley asked if many applications are from families.  Andrea Kirkpatrick advised that they are mainly through the Catholic Church who act as guarantor.  

Cllr Luckley then asked if Andrea Kirkpatrick was aware of any tensions within the neighbourhoods or if they seek help from Advantage Lettings.  Andrea Kirkpatrick advised that there was a lot of tension a few years ago in one area where there was a lot of flats and bedsits but as she does not deal with bedsits/flats at present she does not know if the problems still arise.  Andrea Kirkpatrick advised that in her opinion there are more problems where her tenants are from a Black and Minority Ethnic background.

Cllr Boaden asked if Andrea Kirkpatrick would be willing to pass information literature to residents.  She thought this would be very useful.  She was not aware of the information book available from Cumbria County Council or the Carlisle Information map.  

Andrea Kirkpatrick was not aware of migrant workers being exploited by housing more than allowed within properties.  She checks any properties she manages and is not aware of there being more residents than agreed. 

Andrea Kirkpatrick advised that numbers of Polish migrant workers on her books has levelled out and that there is evidence that some migrant workers are returning to Poland.

Cllr Bradley asked if there was anything Andrea Kirkpatrick felt that the City Council, County Council or Police could do to help migrant workers settle into communities.  Although the language barrier is becoming easier it was felt that a central point of contact for all authorities would help to give reassurance.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Andrea Kirkpatrick for her input.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Neil Hodgkinson to introduce himself and give a background to his work.

Neil Hodgkinson worked with the Yorkshire Evening Post before coming to Carlisle and did a lot of work in Leeds with the Police and Local Authority especially around the time of the 7/7 bombings.  They met at regular intervals and discussed situations off the record but were able to take these issues back to the organisations and deal with them. He characterised the impression by saying that the matter was “not discussed in quiet corners but in large meetings.”  He has spoken with Cllr Mitchelson and Rev Pratt about the BNP presence but feels there is a lack of communication between organisations.  He also stated that he believed it was ignorance, rather than racism in Cumbria – and that education is the key to overcoming this.

Neil Hodgkinson felt that it is the role of the media to educate the public about issues and that he, as editor, tries to print positive stories.  

Neil Hodgkinson said that the initiative in Leeds came out of the Leeds Initiative a scheme similar to Carlisle Renaissance.  

Cllr Luckley enquired whether the papers received any racist letters.  Neil Hodgkinson advised that they do get some, usually around election time or if an article has been published about the BNP, but they are usually unsigned and don’t get printed.  He advised that he is not aware of any particular housing problems.

Cllr Bainbridge asked about the national media’s responses to migrant workers.  Neil Hodgkinson advised that the national media are interested in getting their story then leaving the area while the local press has to consider the effect on the local people so the local press has to be more fair in their reporting.

Mr Hodgkinson suggested that these sorts of issues should be dealt with within Carlisle Renaissance, stressing that Renaissance should be about people, not bricks and mortar.

Neil Hodgkinson advised that as the election approaches there would be stories in the press giving real evidence about migrant workers.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Neil Hodgkinson for his input.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Saj Ghafoor to introduce herself and give a brief background to her work with Carlisle Asian Women’s Group.

Saj Ghafoor is the Chair of the Asian Women’s Group in Carlisle and runs a business in the City.  A lot of the contact she makes from BME groups are from people who come into her shop and they all feel that there is nothing in the area for their group.  Ms Ghafoor goes into schools to give talks about Islam and has run AWAS workshops with Social Services highlighting differences in cultures.  She has also ran two multi-cultural events.  Ms Ghafoor suggested there should be an office in the city centre where people can go to get information about City Council, County Council, Social Services, Police, Education, Sure Start, the University of Cumbria, etc. Ms Ghafoor also suggested that a central website would be useful for organisations involved in this work.

She suggested a group should be set up to share information as there is duplication of information at present.  She also suggested a multi cultural centre for social events.  Ms Ghafoor also advised that some people find difficulty in understanding employment procedures eg unfair dismissal.  Ms Ghafoor advised that she has done work with Social Services around social and religious etiquette of other cultures.  Ms Ghafoor believes there are sufficient people in Carlisle to warrant a multi cultural centre.  

Ms Ghafoor advised that when racist incidents are reported to the police little or nothing is done so the BME groups have little or no trust in them.  

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Saj Ghafoor for her input.

There was a short break.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Julie Dodd and PC Mark Robson to introduce themselves and give a brief background to their work.

PC Mark Robson has been the Community Beat Officer for the St Aidan’s area for approximately 18 months.  He has found it difficult to bridge the gap with migrant workers in the area as many are transient, and also there are a lot of flats and bedsits so there are a lot of people in the area.  

Julie Dodd has been the Hate Crime Investigator for 4 years and ensures that any incidents of hate crime are recorded.  She arranges training for officers.  Julie Dodd also sits on external equality and diversity groups.  She explained that a hate crime is any incident perceived as discriminatory against race, religion, gender, sexual orientation or disability.  She advised that for a case to progress to court there must be evidence of an offence.  

Cllr Boaden asked whether migrant workers are reluctant to report incidents to the police.  Julie Dodd advised that this is an issue that is being addressed.  Literature is being produced in a number of languages and was involved in the literature from the County Council. She advised that if there are any areas may cause concern these would be dealt with in training.  

Mark Robson advised that training had developed and changed in the 4½ he had been with the police force.  Julie Dodd advised that hate crime is underreported.  

Mark Robson advised that there have been a few racial incidents in the local school but that these are dealt with by the school with police involvement.  

Cllr Luckley asked if Mark Robson was aware of overcrowding in houses of multiple occupancy.  He was not aware of any and would need to be informed to be aware.  

Cllr Bradley asked how many migrant workers have been arrested or convicted of any crimes.  Julie Dodd advised that the figure was low and that they were usually for driving offences.  

Cllr Bradley asked if any more could be done to persuade migrant workers to report incidents.  Julie Dodd advised that there are numerous reasons why crimes are not reported.  The police have done some work into third party reporting.  A third party reporting centre has been set up in Greystone Community Centre and the police hoped to open two more.  

Mark Robson advised that he is trying to develop links with migrant workers but it is difficult due to the number of flats and bedsits involved.  

Julie Dodd advised that most migrant workers are happy with the crime figures in Carlisle.  

Cllr observed that it would be useful if officers could have some basic phrases when dealing with migrant workers.  Julie Dodd advised that training is progressing in this area with basic phrases and signage and there has been a good response.  Mark Robson advised that information is freely available re culture differences and Julie Dodd advised that there is a diversity unit at police HQ.  The Police are also putting together a bank of local interpreters.  

Cllr Bainbridge gave some figures relating to crime reporting in  Cumbria– 45 in 1999 and 324 in 2007.  He queried whether the increase was due to better reporting and asked whether any study into the reporting of hate crime had been done.  Julie Dodd advised that there has not.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Julie Dodd and PC Mark Robson for their input.

There was a short break.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Martin Reader and Mary Kennedy from Cavaghan and Gray and Martin Hughes from Pirelli to introduce themselves and give a brief background to their work.

Martin Hughes is the Employment Development Manager at Pirelli.  He advised that Pirelli employ less than 6 migrant workers but contractors on site employ many more.  

Mary Kennedy is the USDAW convenor at Cavaghan and Gray where between 105 and 110 migrant workers are employed.  These are mainly Polish with a few Portugese.  Four migrant workers are shop stewards and 1 is a union learning rep.  

Martin Reader advised that of a workforce at Cavaghan and Gray of 800 to 1200 depend on seasonal work.  The Trades Unions have done a lot of good work in engaging with migrant workers and providing learning centres.  Literature is translated into other languages but English is used predominantly.  Martin Reader feels that migrant workers are a big asset to the company, having a strong work ethic and they fill a skills gap in Carlisle.

Cllr Bradley asked how migrant workers are able to progress within an organisation.  Martin Reader replied that language is not a barrier to progression.  The development and assessment programme is available to all workers.  

Martin Hughes advised that Pirelli have an Employment Development Programme for all workers.  He advised that there are no migrant worker engineers and that there is a shortage of engineers generally.  

Cllr Bradley asked whether there is harmonisation of qualifications for migrant workers.  Mary Kennedy advised that she had been informed that qualifications from EU countries were not recognised in the UK, but she will check to confirm this.  

Cllr Bainbridge asked if there had been any tensions in the past among migrant workers and the workforce.  Mary Kennedy advised that initially English workers were asking why migrant workers were being employed over UK workers but now there is no discrimination and the migrant workers have integrated well and are developing a social network.

Cllr Luckley enquired whether it was easier to train the migrant workers where the work is unskilled.  Martin Hughes advised that most of the jobs are semi skilled production operators taking about 16-20 weeks to be fully trained.  At the recent jobs fair there were 270 applications of which 120 were from migrant workers.  Martin Reader advised that people are seeking jobs at Cavaghan and Gray every day and that there is no difference in shift preference.  Mary Kennedy advised that if staff were working a night shift they would be given time off for training.  

Regarding a question about training Mary Kennedy advised that there is compulsory training that all staff must do.  Workers help with induction and training.  All new applicants have to be able to complete the application form and are given a short test at the agency before being employed at Cavaghan and Gray.

The majority of migrant workers seeking employment are between 20 and 30.  When the Portugese workers first came to UK the average age was between 30 and 40. 

Cllr Luckley highlighted that the BNP leaflet states that migrant workers are being paid lower wages.  Mary Kennedy and Martin Hughes advised that at Cavaghan and Gray and Pirelli all employees work to the same pay structures.

Cllr Luckley asked whether there was a confidential process for reporting any racial issues.  Mary Kennedy advised that Cavaghan and Gray have 3 polices in place that would cover any issues including a complaints policy.  

Cllr Bainbridge read from a newspaper article that stated that there are more migrant workers returning to their own country than are arriving.  He asked what the future would be if the numbers of Polish migrant workers reduced.  Mary Kennedy advised that many are buying houses so will be staying and that there would be another wave of migrant workers from elsewhere.

Mary Kennedy gave the group two leaflets that have been produced in Polish and English that are circulated widely in Cavaghan and Gray. Neither Cavaghan and Gray or Pirellis had seen the welcome pack prepared by the County Council.

In relation to the idea for a multi-cultural centre, Mary Kennedy stressed that such a centre must be accessible to all. Initiatives within Cavaghan and Gray have been successful because they have not focussed on providing something for one section of the community, but on involving everybody in the workforce.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Martin Reader, Mary Kennedy and Martin Hughes for their input.

Cllr Bainbridge invited Brent Kennedy to introduce himself and gibe a brief background to the work of the Carlisle Against Racism Group.

Brent Kennedy advised that the organisation has distributed 30,000 leaflets in 9 months, mainly during the last local elections where BNP candidates were standing.  He advised that there are different levels of prejudice and in Carlisle these could be based on a lack of information, which could be a danger if BNP use this as a source to tap into the community.  He felt that authorities such as the Council and the Police could do more to stop the BNP by preventing them from renting Council owned properties for their meetings and having stalls in the town centre to hand out leaflets.  

Brent Kennedy also felt that the Council should use more initiative to counter the presence of the BNP, perhaps with the help of the local media.  He advised that migrant workers put more into a community than they take and that they will be distributing a further 30,000 leaflets this year but he felt that the Council should be using more initiative on this issue.  Cllrs Boaden and Luckley felt that there should be some record of the work done by the group.

Cllr Bainbridge thanked Brent Kennedy for his input.

David Taylor is to contact CDRP to begin gathering further statistical information from the Police.

Cllr Bainbridge is to try to contact McVities re a breakfast meeting with migrant workers.  David Taylor is to contact Fr Greg Turner re the group attending one of the language sessions.  

The next meeting will be held on 20 March 2008 and the final report has to be completed by the end of April 2008.

The meeting ended at 13:15.
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